
.04 Due to the large number of com-
munication products available, it is im-
possible to provide specific information
on a particular software package or
hardware configuration. Filers should
contact their software or hardware sup-
plier for assistance.
.05 IRP-BBS software provides a

menu-driven environment allowing ac-
cess to different parts of IRP-BBS.
Whenever possible, IRS/MCC personnel
will provide assistance in resolving any
communication problems with IRP-BBS.
.06 IRP-BBS can be accessed at

speeds from 1200 to 28,800 bps. The
speed is automatically negotiated for
connection at the speed of the calling
modem. The communication standards
supported include Industry Standard
212A, V.22bis, V.32, V.32bis, V.34, and
V.FC. Point-to-point error control is sup-
ported using the V.42 ITU-T standard or
MNP 2–4. Data compression is sup-
ported using V.42bis ITU-T standard or
MNP5.

Sec. 6. IRP-BBS First Time Logon
Procedures

.01 The following information will be
requested to set up the filer’s user
profile when logging onto the IRP-BBS
for the first time.

(A) Enter the letter, that corre-
sponds to the filer’s terminal,
from the following:
<A> IBM PC
<B> IBM w/ANSI
<C> Atari
<D> ADM–3
<E> H19/Z19/H89
<F> Televid 925
<G> TRS–80
<H> Vidtex
<I> VT–52
<j> VT–100
<CR> if none of the above
Most PCs, clones, etc., will
select the IBM PC emulation.
Machines with color, CGA,
EGA, or VGA should select
IBM w/ANSI.

(B) Upper/lower case, line feed
needed, O (zero) nulls after
each <CR>, do you wish to
modify this? (Most users an-
swer no.)

This is the end of the Revenue Proce-
dure for reporting Forms 8851,
magnetically/electronically.

26 CFR 601.201: Rulings and determination let-
ters.
(Also Part I, sections 25, 103, 143; 1.25–4T,
1.103–1, 6a.103A–2.)

Rev. Proc. 97–26

SECTION 1. PURPOSE

This revenue procedure provides
guidance concerning the United States
and area median gross income figures
that are to be used by issuers of quali-
fied mortgage bonds, as defined in
§ 143(a) of the Internal Revenue Code,
and issuers of mortgage credit certifi-
cates, as defined in § 25(c), in comput-
ing the housing cost/income ratio de-
scribed in § 143(f)(5).

SECTION 2. BACKGROUND

.01 Section 103(a) provides that, ex-
cept as provided in § 103(b), gross
income does not include interest on any
state or local bond. Section 103(b)(1)
provides that § 103(a) shall not apply to
any private activity bond that is not a
‘‘qualified bond’’ within the meaning of
§ 141. Section 141(e) provides that the
term ‘‘qualified bond’’ includes any pri-
vate activity bond that (1) is a qualified
mortgage bond, (2) meets the volume
cap requirements under § 146, and (3)
meets the applicable requirements under
§ 147.
.02 Section 143(a)(1) provides that

the term ‘‘qualified mortgage bond’’
means a bond that is issued as part of a
‘‘qualified mortgage issue’’. Section
143(a)(2)(A) provides that the term
‘‘qualified mortgage issue’’ means an
issue of one or more bonds by a state or
political subdivision thereof, but only if
(i) all proceeds of the issue (exclusive
of issuance costs and a reasonably re-
quired reserve) are to be used to finance
owner-occupied residences; (ii) the issue
meets the requirements of subsections
(c), (d), (e), (f), (g), (h), (i), and (m)(7)
of § 143; (iii) the issue does not meet
the private business tests of paragraphs
(1) and (2) of § 141(b); and (iv) with
respect to amounts received more than
10 years after the date of issuance,
repayments of $250,000 or more of
principal on financing provided by the
issue are used not later than the close of
the first semi-annual period beginning
after the date the prepayment (or com-
plete repayment) is received to redeem
bonds that are part of the issue.
.03 Section 143(f) imposes eligibility

requirements concerning the maximum
income of mortgagors for whom financ-
ing may be provided by qualified mort-

gage bonds. Section 25(c)(2)(A)(iii)(IV)
provides that recipients of mortgage
credit certificates must meet the income
requirements of § 143(f). Generally, un-
der §§ 143(f)(1) and 25(c)(2)(A)(iii)-
(IV), these income requirements are met
only if all owner-financing under a
qualified mortgage bond and all certified
indebtedness amounts under a mortgage
credit certificate program are provided
to mortgagors whose family income is
115 percent or less of the applicable
median family income. Under
§ 143(f)(6), the income limitation is
reduced to 100 percent of the applicable
median family income if there are fewer
than three individuals in the family of
the mortgagor.
.04 Section 143(f)(4) provides that

the term ‘‘applicable median family in-
come’’ means the greater of (A) the area
median gross income for the area in
which the residence is located or (B) the
statewide median gross income for the
state in which the residence is located.
.05 Section 143(f)(5) provides for an

upward adjustment of the income limita-
tions in certain high housing cost areas.
Under § 143(f)(5)(C), a high housing
cost area is a statistical area for which
the housing cost/income ratio is greater
than 1.2. The housing cost/income ratio
is determined under § 143(f)(5)(D) by
dividing (a) the applicable housing price
ratio by (b) the ratio that the area
median gross income bears to the me-
dian gross income for the United States.
The applicable housing price ratio is the
new housing price ratio (new housing
average purchase price for the area
divided by the new housing average
purchase price for the United States) or
the existing housing price ratio (existing
housing average area purchase price
divided by the existing housing average
purchase price for the United States),
whichever results in the housing cost/
income ratio being closer to 1. This
income adjustment applies only to bonds
issued and nonissued bond amounts
elected after December 31, 1988.
.06 The Department of Housing and

Urban Development (HUD) has com-
puted the median gross income for the
United States, the states, and statistical
areas within the states. The income
information was released to the HUD
regional offices on December 27, 1996,
and may be obtained by calling the
HUD reference service at 1–800–245–
2691, or, in the Washington, D.C., area,
at 301–251–5154. The Internal Revenue
Service annually publishes only the me-
dian gross income for the United States.
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.07 The most recent nationwide aver-
age purchase prices and average area
purchase price safe harbor limitations
were published on September 6, 1994,
in Rev. Proc. 94–55, 1994–2 C.B. 716.

SECTION 3. APPLICATION

.01 When computing the housing
cost/income ratio under § 143(f)(5), is-
suers of qualified mortgage bonds and
mortgage credit certificates must use
$43,500 as the median gross income for
the United States. See section 2.06 of
this revenue procedure.

.02 When computing the housing
cost/income ratio under § 143(f)(5), is-
suers of qualified mortgage bonds and
mortgage credit certificates must use the
area median gross income figures re-
leased by HUD on December 27, 1996.
See section 2.06 of this revenue proce-
dure.

SECTION 4. EFFECT ON OTHER
REVENUE PROCEDURES

.01 Rev. Proc. 96–37, 1996–29 I.R.B.
16, is obsolete except as provided in
section 5.02 of this revenue procedure.
.02 This revenue procedure does not

affect the effective date provisions of
Rev. Rul. 86–124, 1986–2 C.B. 27.
Those effective date provisions will re-
main operative at least until the Service
publishes a new revenue ruling that
conforms the approach to effective dates
set forth in Rev. Rul. 86–124 to the
general approach taken in this revenue
procedure.

SECTION 5. EFFECTIVE DATES

.01 Issuers must use the United States
and area median gross income figures
specified in section 3 of this revenue
procedure for commitments to provide
financing that are made, or (if the
purchase precedes the financing commit-
ment) for residences that are purchased,

in the period that begins on December
27, 1996, the date HUD released the
income figures, and ends on the date
when these United States and area me-
dian gross income figures are rendered
obsolete by a new revenue procedure.
.02 Notwithstanding section 5.01 of

this revenue procedure, issuers may con-
tinue to rely on the United States and
area median gross income figures speci-
fied in Rev. Proc. 96–37 with respect to
bonds originally sold and nonissued
bond amounts elected not later than
May 28, 1997, if the commitments or
purchases described in section 5.01 are
made not later than July 28, 1997.

DRAFTING INFORMATION

The principal author of this revenue
procedure is Patricia M. Monahan of the
Office of Assistant Chief Counsel (Fi-
nancial Institutions and Products). For
further information regarding this rev-
enue procedure contact Ms. Monahan on
(202) 622–4122 (not a toll-free call).
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